
MEETING OF THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 
OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Community College of Philadelphia  
Wednesday, May 17, 2017 – 10:00 A.M. 

 
Present: Ms. Suzanne Biemiller (Chair), Mr. Matthew Bergheiser, Mr. Steve Herzog (via 

teleconference), Mr. Joseph Martz (via teleconference), Mr. Jeremiah J. White, 
Jr., Mr. Jacob Eapen, Mr. Gim Lim, Mr. Gregory Murphy, Mr. James P. Spiewak, 
and Victoria Zellers, Esq; and representing the Foundation, Mr. Craig Stock, Dr. 
Ellyn Jo Waller, and Ms. Arlene Yocum 

   
 

PUBLIC SESSION 
 
(1) Foundation Fundraising Update (Information Item) 
 

Discussion:  Ms. Yocum began her presentation by noting that the materials included 
with the agenda, which describe the Foundation’s assets and strategic priorities, were recently 
shared with the Foundation Board.  Please refer to Attachment A.  Ms. Yocum and Mr. Stock 
stated that 92% of the endowment is restricted for use by donors and that the investment 
return on these funds is modest.  The Foundation Board members and the Business Affairs 
Committee members then discussed goals and priorities for fundraising.  Mr. Stock noted that 
the Foundation priorities are centered on three items:  50th Anniversary Scholarship 
Endowment, West Regional Center Expansion, and Student Success initiatives.  Ms. Yocum 
commented that the Foundation has been recruiting new board members—including Dr. Ellyn 
Jo Waller, who will soon become chair of the Foundation board—with an eye toward raising the 
visibility of the college and building new networks of supporters.  The Foundation, under the 
direction of Greg Murphy, is also creating a new strategic fundraising plan that will form the 
foundation of a new comprehensive campaign.  As part of this plan, the Foundation staff will 
interview current and former donors, as well as College Board members.   Ms. Biemiller and Mr. 
White noted that with decreasing support from the public sector, it is important that private 
fundraising activities become a source of recurring and increased funds for the College’s budget 
priorities. It is expected that the Foundation provide an update, including the fundraising 
strategy, at the Business Affairs Committee at its November 2017 meeting.  The Business 
Affairs Committee will also receive a breakdown of foundation expenses versus funds raised at 
its next meeting. 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 
After the presentation by the Foundation Board Members, the Committee went to an 

Executive Session to discuss legal and negotiation issues. 



PUBLIC SESSION 
 

(2) Tuition Recommendation for the 2017-18 Year (Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen provided an overview of the budgetary challenges faced by the 
College for the 2017-18 fiscal year.  Both the Governor’s and the Mayor’s budgets have no 
increases in funding for the College and the College has experienced enrollment declines over 
the past year and a half.  He noted that the College has not had a tuition increase in the last 
three fiscal years.  In order to maintain fiscal stability, staff recommended a $6 per credit 
tuition increase to $159 effective with the Fall, 2017 semester.  Attachment B contains the 
Pennsylvania Community Colleges’ estimated 2017-18 Tuition and Fees.  Attachment C contains 
the impact of the proposed tuition increase on students receiving Pell grants. 

 
Action: Mr. Herzog moved and Mr. Martz seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to the full Board that the tuition charge be increased by $6.00 per credit from $153 
to $159 effective for the Fall, 2017 term.  The motion passed unanimously.   
 
(3) 2016-17 Budget Update (Information Item): 

 
Discussion:  Mr. Eapen noted that the College’s budget for fiscal year 2016-17 should 

end the year balanced even though enrollments were approximately 5.5% lower than 
budgeted.  He reminded the Committee that staff took a number of actions to reduce 
expenditures when it became apparent that enrollments had declined.  These actions included 
freezing all non-faculty full-time positions, eliminating contingency budgets, and reducing 
budgets in other areas, such as supplies, travel and part-time wages.  Additionally, some 
budgeted objectives were eliminated.  Mr. Eapen also stated that due to the lower number of 
sections offered, the cost for part-time faculty was lower than originally budgeted and that the 
College benefitted from health care claims experience being lower than originally budgeted. 

 
(4) Proposed 2017-18 College Budget (Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen reviewed with the Committee the changes in revenues and 
expenses in regards to the proposed fiscal year 2017-18 budget and the revised 2016-17 
budget.  He noted that the tuition revenues included $1.9 million additional funds resulting from 
the $6 per credit hour tuition increase and also included an increase of $300,000 from the 
Workforce and Economic Innovation activities.  Mr. Eapen mentioned that the tuition revenues 
are based upon stable enrollments, but the College may continue to experience enrollment 
decreases especially as the economy continues to improve and jobs are created in the local 
market.  In regards to changes in expenses, Mr. Eapen noted that salaries include a two 
percent increase consistent with the last comprehensive proposal made to the Federation.  He 
stated that total salaries are lower than the 2016-17 budget due to the elimination of a net nine 
full-time positions, fewer full-time faculty required as enrollment decreases, and lower budgeted 
salaries for new employees, including potentially more junior faculty who are replacing recently 
retired employees.  The amount budgeted for part-time faculty is consistent with the projected 
number of sections to be offered.  Mr. Eapen stated that medical costs are budgeted to be 
8.4% higher than the 2016-17 projected total, consistent with national industry trends.  Other 
expenses are higher than 2016-17 revised budgets due to reinstatement of most of the 
contingency funds and additional funding for marketing.  Mr. Spiewak briefly described the 



tables contained in the budget document noting that pages 8 through 17 contained narrative 
describing important initiatives supported by the budget that align with the new Strategic Plan. 

 
Action: Mr. Martz moved and Mr. Herzog seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to the full Board approval of the 2017-18 College Budget.  The motion passed 
unanimously.  Please note that the 2017-18 College Budget is appended separately to the 
minutes. 

 
(5) Discussion on Salary Increase for Administrative and Confidential Staff 

(Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  A Board action is required to approve the 2% increase to the salaries of 
Administrators, excluding Cabinet members, and Confidential staff effective July 1, 2017. 
 

Action: Mr. Herzog moved and Mr. Martz seconded the motion that the Committee 
recommend to the full Board approval of the 2% increase to the salaries of Administrators, 
excluding Cabinet members, and Confidential staff effective July 1, 2017.  The motion passed 
unanimously.   

 
(6) E-Commerce Billing and Payment Solutions (Action Item) 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen described the RFP process that was utilized to find a 
replacement vendor for processing the College’s credit card and other electronic payments and 
add increased functionality.  Six vendors were solicited for quotes and four responded 
(CashNet, Nelnet, TouchNet and Tuition Management Systems).  Staff reviewed proposals on 
two key criteria including price, implementation timeline and experience.  After reviewing 
vendor’s proposals and solutions, staff determined that CashNet offered the best mix of 
products at the most competitive price.  Mr. Eapen asked for approval to enter into a three-year 
contract with Cashnet at an annual cost of $50,000 with a one-time implementation cost of 
$20,000.  The total cost for the three-year contract is $170,000. Attachment D contains a 
matrix showing the three year pricing. 

 
 Action: Mr. Herzog moved and Mr. Martz seconded the motion that the Committee 
recommend to the full Board that the College   enter into a three-year contract with CashNet to 
provide a comprehensive billing and payment solution with start-up costs, inclusive of 
implementation and annual fees, of $70,000. Ongoing costs are $50,000 annually.  The total 
cost of the three-year contract is $170,000.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

(7) Managed Backup Services  (Action Item) 
 

Discussion:  Mr. Eapen described the history of the College’s process for backing up 
data along with the RFP process utilized by staff.  He noted that it was important to enhance 
the College’s daily backup process, convert from tape to disk backup, improve reporting 
capability and enhance disaster recovery preparedness and planning.  The College did an RFP 
for this service.  Based upon staff review of the proposals, including implementation timelines, 
it was determined that the current provider, Cogentix (formerly DSS), be awarded the contract.  
Staff recommend a five year contract with Cogentix at a monthly fee of $8,124 or $97,488 



annually.  In response to a question, Mr. Eapen stated that this cost is $30,000 higher than 
current due to the necessary technological improvements in the backup services.  Attachment E 
contains the Bid Summary. 

 
Action: Mr. Martz moved and Mr. Bergheiser seconded the motion that the Committee 

recommend to the full Board that the College enter into a five-year contract with Cogentix at a 
monthly fee of $8,124.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 
(8) Next Meeting Date: 
 

The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, 
August 23, 2017 at 10:00 A.M. in the Isadore A. Shrager Boardroom, M2-1.  However, due to 
certain upcoming transactions, a meeting is required in June, 2017.  The June meeting will be 
held on Wednesday, June 21, 2017 at 10:00 A.M. in the Isadore A. Sharger Boardroom, M2-1.   
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